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Home Builders Federation response to Wakefield MDC LDF

Preferred Options Consultation.
e-mailed to: stratpoludp@wakefield.gov.uk   1st March 2006.
City of Wakefield Metropolitan District Council

PO Box 92

Newton Bar

Leeds Road

Wakefield 

West Yorkshire

WF1 1XS

1st March 2006

Dear Mr Hall,

Wakefield Local Development Framework – Preferred Options Consultation

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation on the above preferred options document. HBF has a number of comments to make as set out below.

Core Strategy Development Plan Document:

Spatial Vision and Spatial Objectives

Whilst supportive of the overall concept of the urban focus in the Spatial Vision and Spatial Objectives, we feel there is the danger of focusing too much on the main urban centres of Wakefield, Castleford and Pontefract at the expense of other sustainable settlements within the District.

The reference in paragraph 3.2.2 that ‘wherever new housing has been build, a high priority will have been given to the provision of housing which is affordable to existing residents’ is concerning. Affordable housing is only one part of the housing equation in Wakefield. The vast majority of people in Wakefield who wish to move to Wakefield to take up employment opportunities are more than capable of housing themselves through the operation of the private housing market. There will always be a minority who cannot. However, concentrating too heavily on this minority has the potential of ignoring the housing needs of the majority, which is for market housing. The Council, as Local Planning Authority has to consider the needs of everyone. We would therefore prefer reference to ensuring that new housing is focused on aiding the delivery of sufficient housing to meet identified needs and strategic requirements – including the need for affordable housing.

The extent of the housing needs in Wakefield should be assessed through the process of a housing market assessment carried out in the appropriate manner as set out in the Government companion guide to Draft PPS3. Crucially from HBF’s point of view this should be carried out with the full involvement of key local stakeholders, namely local house builders, developers, landowners and estate agents. Without such evidence any policy approach to housing supply or affordable housing will be unsound.

The Housing Market Assessment is particularly important since, to a large degree, the achievement of the delivery of affordable housing is very much dependent on the delivery of market housing as a large proportion of the annual supply of new affordable housing comes on the back of market housing and is funded and delivered by the house building industry.

Policy CS1 Principles of Determining the Location of Development

Given the emerging Government guidance set out in draft PPS3 HBF considers it somewhat dangerous to proceed with the principle of a sequential approach to meeting development needs when that approach no longer forms part of emerging Government thinking. The sequential approach has been deliberately omitted from Draft PPS3 (as clarified by the Government Office at the East of England RSS Public Examination) as a way of speeding up the delivery of and release of land for housing. Government acknowledges that the sequential approach has been mis-applied by many local authorities and has been used as a tool to avoid releasing sufficient land for housing rather than its intended purpose, which was to ensure that sufficient land was released but that those releases should be the most sustainable.

PPS3 still prioritises the use of previously developed land over Greenfield, however this aspiration should be expressed in terms of the priority being given to previously developed sites, and should not be expressed using the terminology “sequential approach”, as that approach has a very precise and specific meaning, which is no longer appropriate.

The HBF are concerned with this policy, in so much as the hierarchical approach and sequential approach does not take into account the needs and demands of individual housing markets or link evidence of economic growth locations to the location of new homes (as advocated in recent research undertaken by the Northern Way Team – ‘Locating Homes’). 

Our concerns relating to this are applicable to the suggested distribution of housing in Policy CS6, but we are unable to specify particular locations due to individual member interests.

Policy CS5 – The scale of Additional Housing

The alignment of the scale of additional housing with the Submission Draft RSS is welcomed.

Policy CS11Housing Mix 

We would firstly recommend that Wakefield wait for the latest ODPM Household based projections for Wakefield, which are due to be released by ODPM on March 14th, rather than include 1996 based household based projections. Furthermore, the policy suggestion reflects the Planning for Mixed Communities document, which has effectively been superseded by Draft PPS3. We would therefore suggest the deletion of reference to this document. 

As a point of fundamental principle, household size does not equate to house type. In other words, the predominance of smaller households in the household projections does not mean that the focus must be on small units of accommodation in future supply. The policy objective should be to create mixed and balanced communities. That means providing a range of house types to meet the full range of housing need and demand. The nature of that need and demand in the context of the nature of the existing housing stock will only become apparent through the undertaking of a comprehensive housing market assessment. 

The public at large is now, after 5 years of PPG3 type development, becoming very concerned about further erosion of their quality of life by continually focusing more and more development in town centres. It is becoming politically, more difficult to deliver. Demand for flats has now tailed off considerably over what has been the case over the past couple of years. The council should identify the nature of the market that exists in the Wakefield district through the preparation of a comprehensive housing market assessment. This must be carried out in accordance with Government guidance and in full consultation with stakeholders, particularly local house builders, landowners and their agents.

Whilst not advocating a market free-for-all, house builders do know their markets and they should be allowed to reflect that to a significant degree in the products they deliver. If this is not the case it will adversely impact on overall housing supply, which is not a sensible or sustainable way forward. 
Policy CS12 Affordable Housing

In seeking to determine what is an appropriate policy approach to securing affordable housing provision, consideration has to be given to the effects on overall housing supply. Particularly the viability of development sites which is a key theme of draft PPS3. Setting a higher percentage target or lower site size threshold is wholly counter productive if that target / threshold impacts on development viability and so prevents sites coming forward. Or, if achieving that target means compromising so heavily on other policy objectives and planning obligation requirements that the overall quality of development is adversely affected. 

One sensible way forward is to adopt a cascade approach to both target percentages and site size thresholds but even that must be viewed in the context described above. As well as a cascade of thresholds / percentage targets, the council should also give consideration to a cascade of tenure. The funding of affordable housing will be a key issue in the future with the changes to the way the Housing Corporation distributes grant. The old distinction between market and social rented housing is no longer appropriate and there are a number of forms of intermediate housing which meet the affordable housing policy objectives as well as being required in order to create sustainable, mixed and balanced communities. So, just as important as thresholds and targets are the tenure and delivery issues (even in terms of what partners the council will be willing to work with) which must be addressed in the research which will underpin whatever policy approach is finally agreed. 

With the above general comments regarding affordable housing in mind, the HBF are concerned about the limited evidence base used in justification of the preferred policy approach for affordable housing – bearing in mind the current affordable housing requirement of 25%, the preferred blanket approach of a maximum of 30% is not justified, and the fact that a current housing needs survey is not complete does beg the question of where a 30% target is derived from. Indeed, has the Housing Needs Survey been undertaken in consultation with the private sector?

We consider the threshold should be determined in negotiation with developers on a site by site basis taking into account the requirements of the site, financial and market considerations, the availability of grant funding/public subsidy and the type and extent of housing need in the locality as informed by a robust and up to date housing market assessment. With this in mind we welcome the reference in paragraph 5.8.7 that “the precise percentage will be a matter for negotiation at the time of a planning application”, which needs to take into account the factors mentioned above. 

Development Control Policies Development Plan Document:

H1 Housing Densities

Density should not be a driver of housing, but more an outcome. The overriding concern should be ensuring that what is proposed is the right scheme for the site. Prescriptive density requirements will not help deliver the right types of development.

REN2 Renewable Energy Generation Technology

Paragraph 1.8 of PPS12 makes it clear that planning policies should not seek to duplicate or cut across matters more appropriately within the scope of other legislative regimes. Energy efficiency in building use and construction is manifestly the responsibility of the building regulations Part L of which is just about to be reviewed yet again. The result of this review is that all new homes built after April 2006 when the new Part L comes in to force will be 40% more energy efficient than new homes built in 2002. That is a massive and extremely rapid improvement in performance and new homes are now many tens of times more energy efficient than the existing stock. There must come a point at which, if we are to make real efficiency gains, more attention is diverted to the real culprit, namely the existing stock, rather than constantly going for the easy option of further restrictions on new building. These requirements are making new homes ever more expensive at a time when affordability is a serious concern and also at a time when these features are still not wanted by consumers.

Thank you for inviting the HBF to comment on the LDF preferred options stage. We trust you will take our comments on board in preparation of the final documents to be submitted to the Secretary of State. 

Yours sincerely

Gen Berridge

Assistant Regional Planner – Northern Region

Home Builders Federation.
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